Universal Periodic Review:"Digital Rights in Pakistan"

Individual Stakeholder Submission



Submitting Organisation:

Digital Rights Foundation (DRF) https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/ info@digitalrightsfoundation.pk Lahore, Pakistan

About DRF:

Digital Rights Foundation (DRF), established in 2013, is a non-profit organisation based in Pakistan working on issues of digital access, online free expression, digital privacy, freedom of association through technologies, digital safety, and technology-based gender-based violence. Working in this space for ten years, the organisation is submitting its second Universal Periodic Review for Pakistan (the previous submission was made during the third cycle for Pakistan in 2017).

July 14, 2022

1. Introduction

1.1 The scope of this submission covers issues of online freedom of expression (FOE), online gender-based violence (GBV), privacy, and freedom of assembly in Pakistan. The organisation draws on its work and experience in the field as well as other documentation to present the state of digital rights in Pakistan from 2018 till 2022.

2. Country Follow-up

- 2.1 In the previous cycle, 302 recommendations were made by member states to Pakistan. Two recommendations were made specifically regarding digital rights and spaces, both of which were rejected. The rejected recommendations, made by Australia and Canada respectively, pertained to "protect[ing] freedom of expression, including online freedoms" and ensuring justice for violations against human rights defenders and journalists, including bloggers. Since 2017, Pakistan's internet freedoms have only deteriorated. According to Freedom House, Pakistan consistently ranks as "not free" with its ranking steadily declining in 2018, 2019, and 2021.
- 2.2 With regard to GBV and issues of gender equity, none of the recommendations focused on online gender-based violence. Online gender-based violence has grown exponentially in the last few years with the number of reported cases pertaining to online GBV rising from 8,500 in 2018^{iv} to over 19,000 cases in 2021.^v

3. Gender Digital Divide

- 3.1 While internet access is fast becoming a basic right across the world, internet connectivity remains low in Pakistan despite experiencing growth during the COVID-19 pandemic. According to the World Bank, internet connectivity stood at a mere 25% in 2020. However, as per the Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA), broadband internet is accessible to 53.1% of the population and mobile internet penetration was 51.73% by mid-2022. Furthermore regions such as Gilgit-Baltistan, ex-FATA and most parts of Balochistan lack access to even basic mobile internet, while rural parts of Punjab and Sindh are also deprived infrastructurally. According to the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, only 12% of households have at least one of the following devices: computer, laptop and tablet.
- 3.2 Pakistan has the highest gender digital divide in the world, as religious, social, and cultural norms discourage women from owning devices. According to the GSMA, women are 33% less likely than men to own a mobile device and 38% less likely to use the internet.^x This gap is largely due to familial restrictions and lack of access to independent financial resources.
- 3.3 Given that access to the internet and SIM cards require national identity cards (CNICs), these requirements disproportionately impact women and gender minorities who are on the whole less likely to hold official documentation.xi This is particularly the case with the transgender community,xii who despite being legally allowed to identify as trans on their official documentation,xiii still face institutional barriers to attaining their identification documents.

4. International Human Rights Obligations

- 4.1 Pakistan has signed various international human rights instruments, including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), and ratified the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), UN Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (UNCAT), the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW).
- 4.2 The country is not a signatory to the Optional Protocols for the ICCPR, UNCAT or CEDAW.

5. Online Freedom of Expression

- 5.1 During the fourth UPR cycle period, online FOE greatly suffered due to repressive legislative developments and heavy-handed measures by the state to silence dissent. While FOE is guaranteed under Article 19 of the Constitution of Pakistan 1973, the right has been undermined by legislation and arbitrary state practices.
- 5.2 The 'Prevention of Electronic Crimes Act, 2016 (PECA)' has been used to persecute journalists, xiv human rights defenders, members of opposition parties xv and survivors of GBV speaking out in the #MeToo Movement, xvi particularly through Section 20xvii i.e. the online criminal defamation clause which targets critical speech against public figures and institutions. xviii Furthermore, Section 10 of PECA which covers hate speech has been unjustly weaponized to arrest and prosecute members of grassroots civil rights movements such as the Pashtun Tahafuz Movement (PTM), amongst others. Xix The government, through the 'Prevention of Electronic Crimes (Amendment) Ordinance, 2022', also attempted to expand the online criminal defamation section further to apply to legal persons and "public figure[s] or a holder of public office". The Ordinance was struck down by courts within months of its passing. Xix In addition to arrests, detentions and prosecutions, these laws have had a chilling effect on the FOE of human rights defenders, journalists, Xix and dissidents, forcing many to practise self-censorship in online spaces. Xiii
- 5.3 The PTA enjoys unfettered and wide powers under Section 37 of PECA to block and remove content based on a wide set of criteria. This power has resulted in the blanket banning applications such as PubG, xxiii TikTok, xxiv BigoLivexxv and even dating applications such as Tinder. The reasons cited for blocking these websites/applications included vague justifications like "vulgarity" and "corruption of the youth". There is little transparency from the PTA regarding removed content, however, it reports to have blocked more than 25,000 URLs for allegedly "anti-state material", including 25,000 Facebook accounts, 307 Twitter posts, and 224 YouTube videos. Varviii Worryingly, there has been a steep rise in the volume of blocked content: the total URLs blocked from 2016-2020 was 418,139, xxix whereas it more than doubled by June 2021 (1,091,095). XXX An overwhelming majority of this content (903,074 URLs) was blocked on the basis of "decency and morality" which disproportionately impacts content related to women and gender minorities, particularly related to reproductive and sexual health.
- 5.4 The 'Removal and Blocking of Unlawful Online Content (Procedure, Oversight and Safeguards), Rules 2021' (Social Media Rules) has expanded the ambit of the PTA under Section 37 by giving it the powers to require removal of content within 48 hours, with failure

in compliance resulting in complete bans on platforms. The Rules also require that social media companies register within the jurisdiction of Pakistan, a stipulation that resulted in mass opposition from major tech firms due to accompanying prohibitive data localisation requirements. These Rules, while currently being challenged at the courts, nonetheless signal a worrying trend for online FOE.

5.5 Coordinated disinformation campaigns are increasingly being used to manipulate narratives, spread fake news, and silence critics. For instance, in 2020, a report by the *Oxford Internet Institute* found that coordinated teams with full-time staff members employed mostly by Pakistani political parties were running disinformation campaigns attacking the opposition and suppressing critical content.xxxiii Meta has removed multiple networks of such accounts,xxxiii often with links to state institutions, for engaging in coordinated and inauthentic behaviour.xxxiv These disinformation campaigns have also taken on a gendered dynamic.xxxv In 2020, a public petition was signed by women journalistsxxxvi against the ongoing online harassment, character assassination and baseless accusations they face in the course of their work in an attempt to undermine their credibility.xxxvii Similarly, in 2021 Aurat March organisersxxxviii and participants were targeted with falsexxxix blasphemy allegations through a disinformation campaign using doctored photos and videos.xl

6. Privacy

- 6.1 The right to privacy is protected under Article 14 of the Constitution, however little has been done to extend the right to digital spaces. Pakistan currently does not have any data protection legislation, and though multiple drafts have been released by the Ministry of Information Technology and Telecommunications (MOIT). The draft bills^{xli} do not have provisions for a strong data protection commission, and they require data localization which raises concerns regarding data security.^{xlii}
- 6.2 The existing legal mechanism, on the other hand, provides wide powers for monitoring the personal data of citizens. The 'Fair Trial Act, 2013' allows security agencies to seek a judicial warrant to monitor private communications "to neutralize and prevent [a] threat or any attempt to carry out scheduled offences." Furthermore, Section 54(1) of the 'Pakistan Telecommunication (Re-organization) Act, 1996' empowers the Federal Government to authorise any person to "intercept calls and messages or to trace calls through any telecommunication system" in the interest of national security. Lastly, the Social Media Rules 2021 mandate social media companies to provide decrypted information to the FIA. xliii 6.2 The government also made attempts to restrict the use of Virtual Private Network (VPN) through Clause 4(6) of the 'Monitoring and Reconciliation of Telephony Traffic Regulations (MRITT), 2010', requiring internet users within Pakistan to register their VPNs, xliv compromising user privacy. So far, there has not been a concerted crackdown on non-registered VPNs, but the legal cover holds potential for future misuse and has resulted in intermittent throttling of unregistered VPNs. xliv
- 6.3 In the absence of adequate safeguards for privacy, the state has concurrently increased its technical powers for monitoring. The government acquired a national "web-monitoring system" for USD18.5 million from Canada-headquartered firm Sandvine.^{xlvi} To be used by the PTA, the system has Deep Packet Inspection (DPI) capabilities which allows monitoring

of the contents of internet traffic, not just metadata. xlvii

6.4 State-held data regarding citizens is increasingly becoming centralised and linked to the National Database Registration Authority (NADRA) which contains personal citizen data, including biometric information. Registration with the database is a prerequisite for voting, access to public spaces, opening a bank account, enrolling in educational institutions, and getting welfare services and healthcare.xlviii NADRA identification is also needed for purchasing SIM cards.xlix The security of the data maintained by the state is highly questionable since there have been multiple leaksl, resulting in personal data of citizens being shared and sold online.

7. Online Gender-based Violence

- 7.1 According to the 'Gender Parity' reports by the Punjab Commission on the Status of Women (PCSW), there were 602 reported cases of online violence against women (VAW) in 2020 and 794 in 2021 in the province of Punjab. In 2020, the '15 Punjab Helpline' reportedly received 7741 cases of online harassment. DRF's own Cyber Harassment Helpline, which records cases from across the country, reports an increase in online harassment complaints in 2018 (1283)lii, in 2019 (2023),liii in 2020 (3298),liv and in 2021 (4441).
- 7.2 Transgender individuals are particularly vulnerable in digital spaces. The Gender Interactive Alliance reported that more than 200 threatening video and audio messages were received by trans individuals in 2021 in Karachi alone. In 2021 a trans woman, Paras, received dozens of threatening video and audio messages for refusing the advances of a man. Ivii
- 7.3 The Cyber Crime Wings of the FIA, the law enforcement agencies tasked with addressing online GBV, are severely under-resourced and experience shortage of staff engaged on a contract, rather than permanent, basis. Viii There are only 15 offices of the Wings, located in major urban centres of the country, to deal with complaints from across Pakistan. In 2021, the Cyber Crime Wing received over 100,000 complaints out of which only 15,000 were upgraded to inquiries. There were only 1,160 arrests, 552 'challans' (investigation reports) filed, and 28 convictions for the entire country. Vix
- 7.4 Furthermore, survivors of online harassment are regularly subjected to victim-blaming when they report crimes. They are also likely to face counter-defamation cases, lx and often see their perpetrators receive relief and release from custody even in cases involving the dissemination of non-consensual intimate images, which is a non-bailable offence. Furthermore, the Cyber Crime Wing has consistently failed to publish its bi-annual report to Parliament (mandated under Section 53 of PECA); it has only submitted one report in 2021 since the passage of the law in August 2016. lxi
- 7.5 Repercussions of this state of affairs have proved to be fatal in many instances. In 2020, a victim allegedly committed suicide after repeated pressure from the perpetrator and the FIA's failure to provide timely support. There have been several cases of victims committing suicide as a result of being blackmailed, particularly from smaller cities where offices of the Cyber Crime Wing are not located. Videos and pictures being shared online can lead to physical harm for women and gender minorities, often at the hands of their own family. There have been several instances of honour killings during the last four years.

of honour killings due to digital content have either experienced delays in the courts^{lxv} or resulted in acquittals. Despite the high-profile nature of the case and a confession, Qandeel Baloch's brother, for instance, was acquitted six years after her murder.^{lxvi}

8. Freedom of Assembly and Association

- 8.1 Pakistan's Constitution guarantees the right to assembly under Article 16. Over time digital technologies' relevance in organising protests lavii has also grown. In response to this, internet shutdowns have been the primary method of curtailing protests and gatherings. Section 54(3) of the 'Pakistan Telecommunications Act 1996' has been employed to block communications to prevent public gatherings and mobilisation. The Act allows the Federal Government to suspend or modify licences to service providers in the name of "national security". In 2018, mobile internet signals were closed in Bannu attempting to thwart a peaceful protest organised by the PTM. laviii
- 8.2 The internet shutdown in the ex-FATA region has lasted more than 5 years since its issuance on June 12, 2016. While there has been some progress in 2021 regarding the restoration of the internet in some parts very overall access in these regions remain precarious as services are frequently re-suspended on vague security grounds. Very
- 8.3 Technologies are also employed to monitor and restrict gatherings in urban settings. Pakistan has safe cities projects in 3 cities laxiii and has plans to launch these projects in an additional 12 cities. These projects involve installation of cameras and nerve centres to monitor activities at key areas of the city. In absence of data protection safeguards, transparency and independent oversight, these technologies can be employed to monitor and profile protestors. In some cases, protestors have been identified through safe city cameras. Laxiv
- 8.4 These technologies are bound to impact marginalised communities the most. For instance, footage of couples from the city and private cameras has been leaked and disproportionately impacted women given the prevailing cultural attitudes. The country is also acquiring Artificial Intelligence technologies such as facial recognition software, currently utilised mostly at borders (ports of exit and entry, and airports) however there have been plans in the pipeline to extend these systems to urban policing have which raises concerns given the lack of safeguards against digital discrimination and profiling.

9. Recommendations

9.0.1 Pakistan should endeavour to close the digital divide, particularly with reference to the gender disparity, through increased digital literacy programs incorporated into school curriculums and developed with the help of civil society organisations.

9.1 Online Freedom of Expression

- 9.1.1 Defamation should be removed as a criminal offence by repealing Section 20 of the 'Prevention of Electronic Crimes Act 2016' and Section 499/500 of the Pakistan Penal Code in compliance with General Comment No. 34, Human Rights Committee.
- 9.1.2 Section 37 of the 'Prevention of Electronic Crimes Act 2016' should be repealed and 'Removal and Blocking of Unlawful Online Content (Procedure, Oversight and Safeguards), Rules 2021' should be denotified, and all laws concerning freedom of expression should be amended to remove vague/overbroad criteria, including definitions of "decency and

morality", "security of Pakistan", "glory of Islam", and "integrity or defense of Pakistan" for online content moderation.

9.1.3 Safeguards should be implemented for protected speech by journalists and human rights defenders in online and offline spaces, particularly their right to speak critically of public figures and institutions.

9.2 Privacy

- 9.2.1 Personal data protection legislation should be enacted through open and inclusive consultations with all relevant stakeholders, in compliance with global standards for data privacy and international human rights laws.
- 9.2.2 An oversight body should be constituted, such as a data protection commission, which is independent and has substantive powers to hold private and public bodies accountable for breaches of citizens' privacy and data security.

9.3 Online Gender Based Violence

- 9.3.1 The Cyber Crime Wing, FIA should submit and make public its bi-annual progress report, including gender disaggregated data regarding online gender-based violence, as per Section 53 of the 'Prevention of Electronic Crimes Act 2016'.
- 9.3.2 More material resources should be allocated to build the forensic capacity of the Cyber Crime Wing, FIA to investigate and prosecute online gender-based violence in a timely and gender-sensitive manner.

9.4 Freedom of Assembly and Association

- 9.4.1 Laws and mechanisms should be developed to ensure non-discrimination and safeguard against the misuse of emerging technologies (such as Artificial Intelligence, Facial Recognition Technologies, etc.) for profiling of citizens in public spaces based on their race, ethnicity, gender identity, class, disabilities, nationality, occupation, and religion.
- 9.4.2 Establish and implement effective transparency and accountability measures through mandatory human rights audits of state agencies and bodies regarding the acquisition of technologies used to regulate digital content, communications and data.

End Notes

iii "Freedom on the Net 2021: Pakistan," *Freedom House*, https://freedomhouse.org/country/pakistan/freedom-net/2021.

iv "FIA registers 8,500 complaints concerning women harassment," *Digital Rights Monitor*, May 9, 2019, https://digitalrightsmonitor.pk/fia-registers-8500-complaints-concerning-women-harassment/.

^v Noman Wahab and Salman Aslam, "FIA received 95,567 cybercrime complaints in 2021," *The News International*, January 1, 2022, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/921519-fia-received-95-567-cybercrime-complaints-in-2021.

vi "Internet usage increases by 15% in Pakistan," PTA, March 26, 2020,

https://www.pta.gov.pk/en/media-center/single-media/internet-usage-increases-by-15-in-pakistan-270320.

vii "Mobile cellular subscriptions (per 100 people) - Pakistan," *International Telecommunication Union (ITU)*,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/IT.CEL.SETS.P2?end=2020&locations=PK&start=2020&view=bar.

viii "Telecom Indicators: Overview," Telecom Indicators, *Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA)*, last updated May 2022, https://www.pta.gov.pk//en/telecom-indicators.

ix "Pakistan Social and Living Standards Measurement Survey (2019-20): District Level Survey," *Pakistan Bureau of Statistics*, 2019-20,

https://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//pslm/publications/pslm_district_2019-20/PSLM_2019_20_District_Level.pdf.

x "Connected Women: The Mobile Gender Gap Report 2021," *GSMA*, June 2022, https://www.gsma.com/r/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/The-Mobile-Gender-Gap-Report-2021.pdf.

xi According to constituency based voter data collected by the Election Commission Pakistan (ECP) there are 51,668,334 registered women compared to 64,080,419 men: gender ratio women to men 55.36%:44.64%. [source:

https://www.ecp.gov.pk/documents/er/ECP_NA_21122020.pdf]

xii According to NADRA, only 5,626 transgender persons have been registered in Pakistan [Source: Iftikhar A. Khan, "Nadra to register transgender persons across country," Dawn, December 11, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1663057.

xiii Section 3(3) of the 'Transgender Persons (Protection of Riqhts) Act, 2O18' states that every transgender citizen above 18 has "the right to get himself or herself registered according to self-perceived gender identity with NADRA on the CNIC, CRC, Driving Licence and passport."

xiv Journalists Abducted, Arrested, Detained & Harassed," Freedom Network, October 8, 2021, https://www.fnpk.org/journalists-abducted-arrested-detained-harassed/.

Asad Hashim, "'Chilling pattern': Pakistani journalists 'targeted' by cyber law," AlJazeera, November 2, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/2/pakistan-journalists-targeted-cyber-crime-law-press-freedom.

ⁱ "Take steps to protect freedom of expression, including online freedoms". Recommendation by Australia, Third UPR Cycle, 2017.

ii "Bring to justice anyone who threatens, abducts or attacks human rights defenders, journalists, bloggers or others who work to promote democracy". Recommendation by Canada, Third UPR Cycle, 2017.

Imran Gabol, "Journalists Amir Mir, Imran Shafqat released after being arrested by FIA in Lahore," Dawn, August 7, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1639321; "Pakistan authorities detain, investigate journalists Amir Mir and Imran Shafqat," Committee to Protect Journalists, August 10, 2021, https://cpj.org/2021/08/pakistan-authorities-detain-investigate-journalists-amir-mir-and-imran-shafqat/.

"Supreme Court takes notice of harassment of journalists, The News International, August 21, 2021, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/880895-sc-takes-notice-of-harassment-of-journalists.

xv Zulqernain Tahir, "Eight held as FIA moves against online 'smear campaign'", Dawn, April 13, 2022, https://www.dawn.com/news/1684774/eight-held-as-fia-moves-against-online-smear-campaign.; "SITUATIONER: The curious case of anti-state smear campaigns on Twitter," Dawn, April 14, 2022, https://www.dawn.com/news/1684939/situationer-the-curious-case-of-anti-state-smear-campaigns-on-twitter; "Ex-PM's digital media guru Dr Arslan Khalid returns home finally," The Express Tribune, April 14, 2022, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2352511/ex-pms-digital-media-guru-dr-arslan-khalid-returns-home-finally.

Ali Warsi, "PML-N SM activists being arrested, 'harassed' by FIA, claims party," Daily Times, October 22, 2017, https://dailytimes.com.pk/128587/pml-n-sm-activists-arrested-harassed-fia-claims-party/.

- xvi Zulqernain Tahir. "Meesha, eight others booked over vilification of Ali Zafar," *Dawn*, September 29, 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1582156.
- xvii Fareiha Aziiz, "Rethinking the Prevention of Electronic Crimes Act How Cybercrime Laws are Weaponized Against Women" (Human Rights Commission of Pakistan, 2022) https://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/2022-Rethinking-PECA-How-cybercrime-laws-are-weaponised-against-women.pdf
- xviii "FIR Filed Against Vehari Resident For Satirical Posts About Imran Khan, Ex-CJP, General Bajwa," Naya Daur, February 16, 2019, https://nayadaur.tv/2019/02/fir-filed-against-vehari-resident-for-satirical-posts-about-imran-khan-ex-cjp-general-bajwa/; Shakeel Ahmed, "Four arrested for uploading 'hate speech' against PM on social media," Dawn, February 15, 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1463920; Munawer Azeem, "FIA to probe social media campaign against IHC judges," Dawn, last updated September 27, 2018,

https://www.dawn.com/news/1435227; "Faisal Raza Abidi released on bail," Dawn, last updated December 23, 2018, https://www.dawn.com/news/1453042; Faisal Raza Abidi acquitted in 'insulting, threatening' former CJP Nisar case," The Express Tribune, May 2, 2019,

https://tribune.com.pk/story/1964291/1-faisal-raza-abidi-acquitted-insulting-threatening-former-cjp-nisar-case/; Muhammad Imran, "ATC sends owner, producer of web channel on judicial remand to Adiala jail for airing anti-judiciary remarks," Dawn, October 18, 2018, https://www.dawn.com/news/amp/1439821.

- xix Hayat Preghal was arrested under Section 9 and 10 of PECA along with 500 and 109 of the Pakistan Penal Code (PPC) for allegedly posting content "critical of Pakistani state policies" on social media.
- "Summons, Enquiries, FIRs, Detentions and Arrests in Connection with Social Media Posts," *BoloBhi*, April 16, 2019, https://bolobhi.org/timeline-summons-enquiries-firs-detentions-and-arrests-in-connection-with-social-media-posts-2/.
- xx Tahir Naseer, "IHC strikes down Peca ordinance, terms it 'unconstitutional'," *Dawn*, April 8, 2022, https://www.dawn.com/news/1684032.
- xxi Maham Javaid, "Digital (In)security of Journalists in Pakistan," *Digital Rights Foundation*, 2018, https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Report-Digi-Insecurity-of-Journos.pdf.

- xxii Hannah Ellis-Petersen and Shah Meer Baloch, "'Extreme fear and self-censorship': media freedom under threat in Pakistan," *The Guardian*, November 5, 2019,
- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/05/extreme-fear-and-self-censorship-media-in-pakistan-under-attack.
- xxiii Javed Hussain, "PTA temporarily suspends 'addictive' online game PUBG, citing health concerns," *Dawn*, July 1, 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1566352.
- xxiv Javed Hussain, "Fourth time's the charm?: PTA lifts ban on TikTok after company assures it will 'control indecent content'," *Dawn*, November 19, 2021,

https://www.dawn.com/news/1659025.

- xxv Ramsha Jahangir, "Live streaming app Bigo banned in Pakistan," *Dawn*, July 21, 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1570250.
- xxvi "PTA Blocks Five Dating/Live Streaming Applications," *PTA*, September 1, 2020, https://www.pta.gov.pk/en/media-center/single-media/pta-blocks-five-datinglive-streaming-applications-010920.
- xxvii Javed Hussain, "PTA again blocks TikTok, says action taken over failure to remove 'inappropriate content'," Dawn, July 21, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1636371.

 Zaheer Ali Khan, "PUBG ban: PTA explains why game remains blocked in Pakistan," Samaa

Zaheer Ali Khan, "PUBG ban: PTA explains why game remains blocked in Pakistan," Samaa News, July 27, 2020, https://www.samaaenglish.tv/news/2090991.

- xxviii "PTA blocks 25,000 URLs, 24 websites over anti-Pakistan content," Daily Times, June 22, 2021, https://dailytimes.com.pk/776823/pta-blocks-25000-urls-24-websites-over-anti-pakistan-content/.
- xxix "Annual Report 2020," Pakistan Telecommunications Authority,

https://www.pta.gov.pk/assets/media/annual_report_2020_15012021.pdf.

xxx "Annual Report 2021," Pakistan Telecommunications Authority,

https://www.pta.gov.pk/assets/media/pta_annual_report_2021_01032022.pdf.

xxxi "[Pakistan] AIC Issues Media Statement on New Internet Rules (20 Nov 2020)," Asia Internet Coalition, November 20, 2020, https://aicasia.org/2020/11/20/pakistan-aic-issues-media-statement-on-new-internet-rules-20-nov-2020/.

Ramsha Jahangir, "AIC warns social media rules will make digital operations 'extremely difficult' in letter to PM Imran, February 16, 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1534846. Ramsha Jahangir, "Govt's revised internet rules fuel tension with tech firms," Dawn, June 29, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1632070.

xxxii Samantha Bradshaw, Ualan Campbell-Smith, Amelie Henle, Antonella Perini, Sivanne Shalev, Hannah Bailey & Philip N. Howard, "Country Case Studies Industrialized Disinformation: 2020 Global Inventory of Organized Social Media Manipulation," *University of Oxford*, January 13, 2021, https://demtech.oii.ox.ac.uk/wp-

content/uploads/sites/127/2021/03/Case-Studies FINAL.pdf.

- xxxiii Nathaniel Gleicher, "Removing Coordinated Inauthentic Behavior and Spam From India and Pakistan," Meta, April 1, 2019, https://about.fb.com/news/2019/04/cib-and-spam-from-india-pakistan/.
- **xxxiv "May 2021 Coordinated Inauthentic Behavior Report," Meta, June 3, 2021,

https://about.fb.com/news/2021/06/may-2021-coordinated-inauthentic-behavior-report/.

- xxxv "Policy Papers: Perspectives on Gendered Disinformation," Digital Rights Foundation, January 2022, https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/HBS-Report-2021-U.pdf.
- xxxvi Kalbe Ali, "Petition filed against social media attacks on women journalists," Dawn, September 9, 2020. https://www.dawn.com/news/1578641

Without Borders, https://rsf.org/en/pakistani-government-orchestrates-hate-campaign-against-woman-journalist.

- "Pakistan: Online harassment storm against female journalist," International Federation of Journalists, https://www.ifj.org/media-centre/news/detail/category/press-releases/article/pakistan-online-harassment-storm-against-bbc-journalist.html.
- "Asma Shirazi faces smear campaign on social media, fiction vs reality," Daily Times, July 15, 2018, https://dailytimes.com.pk/268122/asma-shirazi-faces-smear-campaign-on-social-media-fiction-vs-reality/.
- "CFWIJ Condemns Online Harassment Campaign Against Gharida Farooqi", The Nation, March 22, 2019, https://nation.com.pk/2019/03/22/cfwij-finds-online-harassment-campaign-against-gharida-farooqi-alarming/.
- xxxviii Aurat March is a feminist rights movement that organizes marches across Pakistan on International Working Women's Day (March 8).
- xxxix "Video with inaccurate subtitles used to falsely claim Pakistani women chanted blasphemous slogans at women's day march," March 13, 2021, AFP Pakistan, https://factcheck.afp.com/video-inaccurate-subtitles-used-falsely-claim-pakistani-women-chanted-blasphemous-slogans-womens-day.
- xl Ben Farmer, "Online blasphemy smear campaign threatens Pakistan's Women's Day marchers," The Telegraph, March 12, 2021, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/women-and-girls/online-blasphemy-smear-campaign-threatens-pakistans-womens-day/.
- xli The Bill dated August 2021 can be accessed here:
- https://moitt.gov.pk/SiteImage/Misc/files/25821%20DPA%20Bill%20Consultation%20Draft_docx.pdf.
- xlii "Bolo Bhi's Analysis of the Personal Data Protection Bill 2020," BoloBhi, April 29, 2020, https://bolobhi.org/bolo-bhis-analysis-of-the-personal-data-protection-bill-2020-3/.
- "Submission of comments to Ministry for Personal Data Protection Bill 2021," Digital Rights Foundation, September 2021, https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/PDPB-2021-Submission-by-DRF.pdf.
- "Protecting the Data: A Comparative Analysis of Pakistan's Personal Data Protection Bill 2022," Media Matters for Democracy, February 26, 2021, https://mediamatters.pk/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Comparative-Analysis-of-Personal-Data-Protection-Bill-2020.pdf. xliii Rule 7(4).
- xliv Registration of VPN before 30 June 2020," Pakistan Telecommunication Authority, June 10, 2020, https://www.pta.gov.pk/en/media-center/single-media/-100620.
- xlv "PTA Launches Online Portal For IP Whitelisting and VPN Registration," PTA, October 21, 2020, https://www.pta.gov.pk/en/media-center/single-media/pta-launches-online-portal-for-ip-whitelisting-and-vpn-registration-211020.
- xlvi Umer Ali and Ramsha Jahangir, "Pakistan moves to install nationwide 'web monitoring system," Coda, October 24, 2019, https://codastory.com/authoritarian-tech/surveillance/pakistan-nationwide-web-monitoring/.
- xlvii Arslan Athar, "Unpacking DPI and its implications," The News on Sunday, December 1, 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/tns/detail/576187-unpacking-dpi-and-its-implications.
- xlviii "Digital IDs Rooted in Justice: lived experiences and civil society advocacy towards better systems," Engine Room, https://www.theengineroom.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Engine-Room-Digital-ID-2022.pdf.

xlix "Pakistan takes aim at Sim cards in anti-terror drive", BBC News, March 24, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-31924186.

¹ Shaheera Jalil Albasit, "Is Nadra keeping your biometric data safe?," Dawn, last updated October 17, 2016, https://www.dawn.com/news/1290534.

Asra Rizwan, "NADRA, Police and Telcos data being sold publicly on Facebook," TechJuice, May 7, 2018, https://www.techjuice.pk/nadra-police-telcos-citizens-data-being-sold-publiclyfacebook/.

Adil Jawad, "Pakistan's 'dark web' sells your sensitive personal details for peanuts," Samaa, June 23, 2020, https://www.samaa.tv/news/2020/06/pakistans-dark-web-sells-your-sensitivepersonal-details-for-peanuts/

Javed Hussain, "Nadra's biometric data has been compromised, FIA official tells NA body," Dawn, November 25, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1660199/nadras-biometric-data-hasbeen-compromised-fia-official-tells-na-body.

li "Punjab Gender Parity Report 2019 & 20," PCSW,

https://pcsw.punjab.gov.pk/system/files/PGPR-2019%20%26%2020 13.pdf, p. 215.

lii "Cyber Harassment Helpline Report 2019," Digital Rights Foundation,

https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Helpline-Report-2019.pdf liii "Cyber Harassment Helpline Report 2019," Digital Rights Foundation,

https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Helpline-Report-2019.pdf. liv "Cyber Harassment Helpline Report 2020," Digital Rights Foundation,

https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Helpline-Report-2020.pdf.

^{lv} "Digital Rights Foundation Helpline Annual Report 2021," Digital Rights Foundation, https://digitalrightsfoundation.pk/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/helpline-annualreport-2021-1.pdf.

lvi "State of Human Rights in 2021," Human Rights Commission Pakistan, https://hrcpweb.org/hrcpweb/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/2022-State-of-human-rights-in-2021.pdf. lvii Rimal Farrukh, "In Pakistan, Transgender Women Who Reject Men's Advances Often Face Violence," Vice, August 12, 2021, https://www.vice.com/en/article/epn89m/in-pakistantransgender-women-who-reject-mens-advances-often-face-violence.

lviii As of 2022, there were only 12 investigation officers (IOs) working in the Karachi cyber crime wing. [Source: Naeem Sahoutara, "Victims of cybercrime, online harassment await justice," Dawn, April 18, 2022, https://www.dawn.com/news/1685469]

lix Zulgernain Tahir, "Increase in cybercrime: FIA finds it difficult to lay hands on suspects operating abroad," *Dawn*, December 31, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1666720. lx Zainab Hussain, "Sued for saying #MeToo," Soch Writing, January 27, 2020,

https://www.sochwriting.com/sued-for-saying-metoo/.

lxi Hija Kamran, "DRM Exclusive: FIA submits first bi-annual report under cybercrime law to the Parliament," Digital Rights Monitor, September 24, 2021,

https://digitalrightsmonitor.pk/drm-exclusive-fia-submits-first-bi-annual-report-undercybercrime-law-to-the-parliament-under-peca/.

lxii "Girl commits suicide after threats over harassment case," The News International, September 26, 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/720285-girl-commits-suicide-after-threats-overharassment-case.

lxiii "Girl in Badin consumes poison due to social media blackmailing," Geo News, May 20, 2019, https://www.geo.tv/latest/237803-girl-in-badin-consumes-poison-due-to-social-mediablackmailing.

https://arynews.tv/girl-commits-suicide-in-jhang-after-harassment-video-viral/.

"Woman victim of 'harassment' commits suicide in Karachi," Dawn, April 10, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1617370.

lxiv Emiko Jozuka and Sophia Saifi, "Two Pakistani women murdered in so-called honor killing after a leaked video circulates online," CNN, May 18, 2020,

https://edition.cnn.com/2020/05/18/asia/pakistan-honor-killing-hnk-intl/index.html.

Sameer Mandhro, "Men kill sister for posting Facebook photo," The Express Tribune, April 7, 2022, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2351347/men-kill-sister-for-posting-facebook-photo.

lxv The Kohistan videos honour killings resulted in convictions 9 years later, and after the murder of the man who brought the killings to light.

"Kohistan video murders: Three guilty in 'honour killing' blood feud," *BBC News*, September 5, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-49592540.

Rashid Javed and Umar Bacha, "Man who exposed 2012 Kohistan video scandal shot dead in Abbottabad," Dawn, March 7, 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1467998.

lxvi "Pakistan: Brother's acquittal in Qandeel Baloch murder challenged," AlJazeera, February 15, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/21/pakistan-appeal-over-brother-acquittal-in-qandeel-baloch-murder.

lavii Atiya Abbas and Maazah Muhammad Ali, "Mobilising Online – How One Grassroots Movement Used the Internet for Activism," *Digital Rights Monitor*, August 9, 2021, https://digitalrightsmonitor.pk/mobilising-online-how-one-grassroots-movement-used-the-internet-for-activism/.

lxviii Berhan Taye, "Pakistan shuts down the internet three times in one week," *Access Now*, November 6, 2018, https://www.accessnow.org/pakistan-shutdowns-internet/.

lxix "Suspension of 3G service perturbs Fata people," Dawn, June 21, 2016,

https://www.dawn.com/news/1266225/suspension-of-3g-service-perturbs-fata-people.

1xx "Data Services Restored in District Kurram," PTA, December 27, 2021,

https://www.pta.gov.pk/en/media-center/single-media/data-services-restored-in-district-kurram-291221.

"PM says 3G/4G internet services to start in Waziristan from today," Dawn, January 20, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1602557.

lxxi Hanifullah, "Locals protest against ban on mobile internet in Bajaur," *The Express Tribune*, May 19 2022, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2357196/locals-protest-against-ban-on-mobile-internet-in-bajaur.

lxxii Ather Ali Khan, "Safe City Project — another landmark achievement," The News International, January 28, 2018, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/271213-safe-city-project-another-landmark-achievement.

Shakeel Anjum, "Islamabad Safe City Project launched to ensure protection of citizens", The News International, June 17, 2015, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/46490-islamabad-safe-city-project-launched-to-ensure-protection-of-citizens.

"Punjab CM Buzdar inaugurates Safe City Project in Kasur," 92 News, July 26, 2019, https://92newshd.tv/about/punjab-cm-usman-buzdar-inaugurates-safe-city-project-in-kasur. lxxiii "10k cameras planned for Karachi Safe City Project," The Express Tribune, May 19, 2022, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2357249/10k-cameras-planned-for-karachi-safe-city-project. Javed Aziz Khan, "KP budget: Rs500m allocated for Peshawar Safe City Project," The News International, June 14, 2022, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/966061-kp-budget-rs500m-

allocated-for-peshawar-safe-city-project.

Mohammad Zafar, "Quetta Safe City project approved, IT minister tells assembly," The Express Tribune, December 29, 2018, https://tribune.com.pk/story/1876814/quetta-safe-city-project-approved-minister-tells-assembly.

Saleem Shahid, "Safe cities plan prepared for Quetta and Gwadar," Dawn, January 28, 2016, https://www.dawn.com/news/1235893.

"Bahawalpur", PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/bahawalpur/.

"Faisalabad," PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/faisalabad/.

"Gujranwala," PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/gujranwala/.

"Multan," PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/multan/.

"Rawalpindi," PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/rawalpindi/.

"Sargodha," PSCA, https://psca.gop.pk/projects/sargodha/.

lxxiv Imran Gabol, "Sedition cases registered against organisers and participants of student march," Dawn, December 2, 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1519976.

lxxv Munawer Azeem, "Leaked Safe City images spark concern among citizens", Dawn, January 27, 2019,

https://www.dawn.com/news/1459963.

"Lahore cinema releases night-vision explicit videos of couples," The Current, August 31, 2019, https://thecurrent.pk/lahore-cinema-releases-night-vision-explicit-videos-of-couples/.

lxxvi Mubarak Zeb Khan, "System soon to identify risky goods, individuals at borders," Dawn, October 10, 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1584264.

lxxvii "Experts identify 31 spots for facial recognition cameras at IIA," Dawn, April 10, 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1474998.

lxxviii Shabbir Hussain, "Capital's cops to get facial recognition devices soon," Dawn, March 27, 2019, https://tribune.com.pk/story/1937963/capitals-cops-to-get-facial-recognition-devices-soon.